The Group Parish Council for East and West Orchard with Margaret Marsh

The minutes of the 158th meeting held on Tuesday 18th August 2020 at Manston Village Hall. 

These minutes do not constitute a true record until ratified at the next meeting of the Parish Council

Present: Cllr M. Bone, Cllr T. Craven, (Chairman), Cllr B. Dawe-Lane, Cllr Mrs V. Stokes.
In attendance: R. Jacques (Clerk), County Cllr Jane Somper.  
Apologies: Cllr T. Cox.
The Chairman welcomed Cllr J Somper to her first meeting of the Parish Council. 
45. 
Declaration of Interests: There were no declarations of interest. 
46. 
Approval of the minutes of the meeting held on 18th February 2020: Cllr B Dawe-Lane proposed “that the minutes of the meeting held on 18th February 2020 should be approved as a correct record of that meeting”. Cllr Mrs V Stokes seconded, and the vote was unanimous.
47. 
Matters Arising: Letter to the Planning Department: Cllr T Craven (Chairman) reminded the Council that Cllr T Cox had suggested that the Parish Council write a letter to the Dorset Council planning department outlining its views on future development within the boundary. The Chairman explained that having researched the current regulations on planning that the Parish Council can only consider planning applications as they arise. Cllr B Dawe-Lane added that the Parish Council area is protected because of the lack of infrastructure required for any sizeable development.  The Chairman asked the County Cllr for clarification. County Cllr J Somper directed the Councillors to the Planning section of her report and explained that the consultation procedure might be the appropriate way to voice the Parish Council’s opinion on future development.  She expressed the view that as the Parish Council is near to an Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty and that given its rurality it is unlikely to be affected by the national plan for large increased housing targets.  She asked the Council to note that she does not represent all of Margaret Marsh, she explained that the villages grouped together in a parish council are sometimes represented by two County Councillors because of the boundaries for wards set by the Boundary Commission.  The Chairman concluded that no further action is required until planning applications are made.  
48.
Approval of the minutes of the previous meeting (by video conference) held on 14th July 2020: Cllr T Craven (Chairman) proposed “that the minutes of the meeting held on 14th July 2020 should be approved as a correct record of that meeting”. Cllr M Bone seconded, and the vote was unanimous.
49.
Matters Arising: There were none
50.
Planning Matters: The following planning applications were received and circulated by email to all Councillors for consideration. Councillors’ comments were forwarded to the Dorset Council Planning Office: 

a.  The Barn, Manor Farm House, WO 2/2020/0382/CPE. Certificate of lawfulness existing to continue using as a dwelling. Closing date 30th April. (circ.06/04/20)

b.  Oaklands, EO 2/2020/0499/MODPO. To remove section of earlier planning application. Closing date 9th May 2020. (circ. 15/04/20). 

c.  Higher Farm House, MM 2/2020/0281/LBC. Remove oil tank and install gas cylinder.
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Alter stud walls on first floor and form bathroom and additional bedroom. Closing date 23rd April 2020. (circ. 30/03/20). 

The following planning application was received after the agenda was published, it was circulated by email to all Councillors for consideration:

White Willows, WO 2/2020/0883/FUL. Change of use of land from residential to equestrian to allow for the erection of a manege and boundary fence. Closing date 22nd August 2020. No objections were raised. 
Planning matter for information: 
d.  Planning Ref: 2/2019/1102/AGDWPA - Lakesbrook Farm, East Orchard SP70LH. The Chairman informed the Council that he had been informed that the owners of the barn in East Orchard planned to convert it to semi-detached houses. He wrote to the planning department to ask why the Parish Council had not been consulted on the application. The department did not respond. He then wrote to Cllr Jane Somper asking for her support in establishing why the Parish Council had not been consulted.  The outcome was a detailed response from her (based on information from the planning department) which explained clearly why the Council had not been involved. Cllr B Dawe-Lane explained that the planning application would have been granted under Class Q. The Chairman thanked Cllr J Somper for her assistance, he concluded that no further action is required.   
51. 
To receive the Dorset Council Report from Councillor J Somper: Cllr J. Stomper had circulated her report prior to the meeting. The Chairman highlighted sections of the report and Cllr J Somper updated the Council on the following points:
· At the time of writing the report Dorset Council if anticipating a revenue budget shortfall of between £40m and £60m because of the impact of the Coronavirus. The shortfall has arisen because of a loss of income and additional costs.  She gave the example of the increased cost of providing additional school transport to meet the Government guidelines. She added that there could be some additional financial help above the sums provided so far from the Government but as yet the sum is not known.
· Referring to County Lines, The Chairman asked if it is a problem in Dorset.  Cllr J Somper explained that it is, but nearer conurbations and that the Dorset Council is working with the Police and other agencies on the issue.
The Chairman thanked Cllr J Somper for her regular Dorset Council reports. 
52. 
The Replacement of the Bench at West Orchard: The Chairman reminded the Council of emails that he had sent to all members referring to replacement of the broken bench at West Orchard. He tabled examples of two benches from local suppliers both costing approximately £200.  Cllr M Bone proposed “that the Chairman should proceed with the purchase of a bench at a cost of approximately £200”, Cllr Mrs V Stokes seconded, and the vote was unanimous.  Cllr M Bone asked if it would need to be bolted to the ground to make it secure.  The Chairman confirmed that should it need to be secured he would carry out the necessary work.   

53.
Highway Matters: Finger-Post Signs: The Chairman informed the Council that Mr Faulkner had carried out some repairs during the lockdown period and that Cllr T Cox and Cllr M Bone had approved the payment for the reimbursement of the expenses incurred by Mr Faulkner. The total cost of the materials was £124.  On behalf of the Parish Council, the Chairman expressed thanks to Mr Faulkner for the good work that he had done. 
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54.
Correspondence: The following letters had been received and were noted by the Councillors: 
Letters of thanks from St John Ambulance and The Dorset and Somerset Air Ambulance for the grant award. 

The Chairman informed the meeting that the Parish Council had received a letter from Children’s Air Ambulance requesting a site to place a clothing recycling bank. The Councillors expressed concerns that they had no knowledge of the charity and that the Parish Council does not own suitable land on which to place a recycling bank. The Chairman agreed to contact the organisation to inform them. Update from the Chairman 31st August 2020: Following the meeting the Chairman contacted the Children’s Air Ambulance charity and informed them that the Parish Council does not own suitable land on which to place a recycling bank.  Having established the work of the charity, he asked them to send a letter requesting a donation under the Section 137 Grant Award for the Parish Council to consider next year.   
55.
To review the Parish Council’s Standing Orders and Financial Regulations. The Clerk had reminded the Councillors that the Current Parish Council Standing Orders and Financial Regulations are available to view on the PC Web Site. Cllr Bone proposed “that the Parish Council’s current Standing Orders and Financial Regulations should remain in place” Cllr Mrs V Stokes seconded and the vote was unanimous.
56.  
Finance: 
a.  Arrangements for the Internal Auditor: The Clerk explained that because of the Coronavirus lockdown situation and not having access to meetings she had agreed with the Chairman that she would arrange for the usual internal auditor, Mr R Smith, to carry out the audit. This has been done, and his report circulated to the Councillors. The AGAR paperwork has also been submitted. 
b.  Internal Auditor’s report for the financial year 2019/2020: No matters of concern raised by the internal auditor.

c.  Review of the effectiveness of the internal audit 2019/2020. The risk assessments had not been circulated and will be presented to the next meeting. 
d.  To approve the following payments made during the lockdown period.  As permitted
in the Scheme of Delegation (available on the Parish Council website): 
(i) 
Internal Auditor £100

(ii) 
Payroll Administration £90

(iii) 
DAPTC – Councillor Training using Zoom £10

(iv) 
Insurance Premium for the FY 2020-2021 £187.68

(v) 
Mr Faulkner signpost repair expenses £88.04

(vi) 
Mr Faulkner signpost repair expenses £36.14

(vii) 
DAPTC Subscription £82.81
Cllr M Bone proposed “that the paid items listed above should be approved” Cllr Mrs V
Stokes seconded, and the vote was unanimous. 
The Clerk confirmed that the insurance premium was the same as the previous year and the

DAPTC subscription had increased by approximately £2. 
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e.  To approve the following payments:  The Clerk asked the Councillors to note that since the agenda was published, Evans & Co, the payroll accountants had requested that she pay the PAYE element in advance of the meeting.  Consequently, the Council’s payment will be the gross salary.  
(i) 
Manston Village Hall hire £14

  
(ii)  
Clerks gross Salary from February 2020 – August 2020 inclusive £409.05
  
(iii)  
Clerks expenses from February 2020 – August 2020 inclusive £54.03

(iv)
The Clerk requested that the Council consider payment of the invoice she had recently received from Vision ICT (host of the Parish Council’s website) for £150.  
Cllr B Dawe-Lane proposed “that the items listed above should be approved for payment” Cllr Mrs V Stokes seconded, and the vote was unanimous. 

57.
Matters Pertinent: 

Cllr M Bone asked if the books in the telephone box library should be removed to comply with Coronavirus guidelines.  The Councillors agreed that the library is not controlled by the Parish Council and so no further action is required.
The Chairman distributed promotional leaflets from Wessex Internet about the installation of full fibre broadband to East and West Orchard and Hartgrove. 

The Chairman thanked Cllr J Somper for her input to the meeting. 

Date of next meeting- Tuesday 17th November 2020
Closure: The meeting closed at 8.04 pm  
Signed    _____________________________  Chairman                     Date_______​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​_______


